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Spring 2009 

 the Newsletter of the Benfleet Yacht Club 

In the mag: 
 

Rob takes the helm. 
 

Richard Smith reports Cadet 
Week success. 
 

Richard and Luz enjoy a fine 
weekend. 
 

Maurice builds his first cruiser. 
 

Terry communicates with feeling. 
 

Harvey guides us to the Solent. 
 

Keith remembers óBillowsô. 
 

Nore Race on Saturday  
18th July 2009  
 

Promoting Benfleet Yacht Club 
 

Dave advises on buying and 
selling a boat 
 

Wendy with a party of past 
Commodores. 
 

Ken and Heather thank BYC. 
 

Phil finds the best antifouling. 
 

Ian gets nautical with Essex girls. 
 

Phil Blatchford doesnôt panic. 
 

Keron sails to the Baltic in 
óSpindriftô 
 

Cruising in 2009 

BYC website: 
www.benfleetyachtclub.org 

Webmaster: Paul Field 

Rob takes over as Commodore. 
 
At the AGM Rob Scriven became Commodore and thanked 
Paula Bootle for her hard work over the last two years and 
presented her with a barograph from the club to show our 
appreciation. Perhaps Paula can relax a bit, but she says 
she is not going far and will be around the club to help out. 
 
Rob has spent a busy year as Vice Commodore sorting out 
the bar and catering for the club. It has been very 
successful and overall the bar made a small profit. 
 
As Commodore, Rob explained the rise in membership 
fees of Ã6 to Ã7, depending on class of membership. ñIt is 
still very good value. We have to balance the contribution of 
the Full members with that from the greater number of 
Associate plus Retired members.ò  The proposal was 
passed by a majority. Boat related fees rise by about 7%, 
but dinghy pads are £20. The extra funds will pay for 
maintenance of the club building and increased utility bills. 
Rob asked that members save on electrical power 
wherever possible. 
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A huge newsletter this year, packed with great articles.  Phil Bostock, Editor 
 
The launch, haul-out and other team members shared a meal at the end of the year 
with wives and friends to mark another successful year, see photos opposite. Their 
great contribution to the club is recognised and appreciated. 
 
Richard Smith reports Cadet Week, an important part of club life. Cadet numbers 
rise every year with the promise of a bright future. The Nore Race is the most public 
face of Benfleet YC and this year we will be promoting it strongly to local sailors and clubs. Mention it 
to interested friends.  
 
My antifouling tests have run their course and I have found a treatment best for my boat and mooring.  
I would be interested to know of your experiences through 2009. 
 
This year an editorial team of Wendy Webster, Dave Chamberlain and Richard Smith advised and 
assisted, and I thank them for their great help. 
 
The newsletter keeps me busy in the cold months of the year. But the best job in the club, apparently, 
is óCruiser Captainô, so I have taken on that role this year to occupy the warmer months! I am going to 
need lots of help, especially with the barbecues! Thanks to all those who filled in a survey form. The 
cruising events of the year are shown on the back page and incorporates your feedback. We have a 
Caribbean BBQ at Chatham in May (!) and Pirates at the Ray Day. Costumes, more Disney and less 
Somali, would be welcome.  

The food is fab and the bar is buzzing.   Rob Scriven, Commodore BYC. 
 
Well itôs been a busy year. We spent three months this 
last summer listening to brewery reps and reporting to 
General Committee each month. óGreene Kingô were keen 
to keep our business and many members wanted to keep 
their IPA, but  óGreene Kingô were very competitive so no 
need to look any further. Hurray! Things were looking up.  
 
Next, Eileen was due to retire. What to do about the 
catering? Sue Stripe agreed to become Club Steward and 
run the bar. Thatôs good, but whoôs going to feed us? 
Much discussion led us to take on a caterer - what a 
disaster! It was time for everyone to muck in; ladies of the club, Commodore 
Paula Bootle and Charlie Bibby, right through to Christmas. I would like to thank Charlie Bibby for his 
commitment to BYC during that difficult time.  
 
óPurple Chilli Cateringô were suggested - never heard of them - but after several meetings the officers 
were happy to report back to General Committee with their recommendations. Gary has been with us 
for a year now and the food is excellent. 
 
We have kept the bar prices lower than the pubs, but we can only achieve this with your continued 
support. The end of year financial report shows the bar making a profit, which is very good news. 
 
If you have not tried the new catering or the cheap bar please give it a try and keep the club buzzing. 
Watch for specials at the bar from time to time. If you have any ideas about improvements we would be 
only too pleased to listen.  
 
Let us look forward to the new sailing season. I hope to see as many of you as possible on the water. 

Sue Stripe and Rob Scriven 
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Team members and friends. 
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Cadet Week 2008 Report.          Richard Smith 
 
This yearôs cadet week was held between 30

th
 July to 3

rd
 August. Now in its 15

th
 

year cadet week is one of the biggest events in the Benfleet Yacht Club calendar. 
This year a total of 53 students took part. There were 23 children in Optimist, 15 in 
Toppers and then 9 older students in two man dinghies, including RS Fevas, the 
club GP 14 and Sport 16. 

As well as the students 
there was an army of 
volunteers who were all 
needed to make the 
event a success. The 
sailing instructors were 
supported by assistant instructors, safety boat 
crews, beach crews, first-aiders and many 
more. 

There is a saying that an army marches on its 
stomach and certainly this óarmyô, or should I say 
ónavyô sailed on its stomach. A special thank you 
must go to the ladies who prepared the 110 
lunches each day and the 2000 cups of tea drunk 
over the week. The evening meal was the noisy 
highlight of each day, and again a huge amount of 
work, with over 30lbs of meat a day prepared, 
cooked, served and consumed.  
 
This year we were blessed with good sailing weather with breeze every day. The rain held off and, 
despite being overcast, most who were on the water finished the week with a óTwo Tree tanô. 
 
BYC is a RYA recognized training establishment with the students following an RYA óStart Sailingô 
course. The training is both on and off the water. Ashore the instructors drummed in the five essentials 
of sailing; sail setting, boat balance, boat trim, centre-board and course-made-good. The RYA 
qualification is internationally recognized; former BYC cadet week students have gone on to become 
sailing instructors themselves, getting work in the Mediterranean. Other students have gone on to race 
at the very highest level. 

Benfleet Creek is an excellent training ground. 
Despite the short three hour tidal window the water 
is calm which helps with studentôs confidence and 
prevents waves knocking the wind out of sails on 
light days. The current sets a challenge to the 
student and help improve observation of course-
made-good. The sailing grounds are very safe with 
the bank only ever a 100 metres away. The only 
hazards are the motor boats who seem incapable 
of throttling back a little when motoring through the 
sailing areas. 
 
This year saw the first flag-making competition. 
Each group designed and made their own flag. 

There were some very colourful designs and, despite claims of tactical voting, Paulaôs advanced Oppy 
group won the prize. 

Optimists get ready 

BYC Slipway 

Serious preparation 
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At the end of the week there was a big barbeque 
where the students were joined by their families for 
the prize giving. This year ten students achieved 
óRYA Stage 1ô with five and ten achieving their 
stages 2 & 3 respectively. Six students achieved the 
óRYA Seamanshipô level which is very 
commendable. This is a very challenging course 
designed to broaden a studentôs skills. Tasks 
included sailing without a rudder, sailing backwards, 
anchor under sail and many more. These are all 
very tricky but great fun to try in a safe environment. 
 

The most coveted award of the week is the 
óGolden Hippoô prize awarded for the most 
spectacular incident. The yearôs winner was 
Josh Last who fell out the boat whilst his crew 
Darren Saddington continued to sail without 
noticing his helmsman was lost over board. 
Who needs a helmsman if your boat is properly 
balanced and trimmed? Well done Darren! 
There are many other awards presented. The 
óGoldcrest Oilô shield is for the best overall 
achiever / improver of the week. This is judged 
by the instructors who have a lively debate as 

to who should win. The decision is taken very 
seriously and deliberated for quite some time. 
This yearôs outstanding achiever was Charlie 
Tovey who had an excellent sailing week and 
really impressed his instructors.  
 
BYC cadet week is a fun event. It has 
attracted many young new members to the 
club along with many parents who have got 
back into sailing as a result of their childôs 
involvement in this scheme. Lifelong 
friendships have been made and with over 300 
students passing through this scheme over the 
last decade and a half the event is no doubt 
etched on the memories of many. A special 

thank you must go to John and Sue Hancock without whom none of this would have happened. 
 
Dates for 2009 are planned Wednesday 5

th
 to Sunday 9

th
 August. Look out for the application forms 

which will be posted on the BYC website in the New Year. Unfortunately the cost has had to be 
increased to £100 per cadet, but still great value. For those students planning to sail in the 2009 
event please remember to get as much practice in as possible. There is no substitute for practice, 
sailing is not like riding a bike, and you canôt just leave it a year and jump back on and expect to be 
at the same level. The RYA calls it skill fade and is a very real phenomenon. Without practice you will 
spend the first two or three days of cadet week getting back up to your previous level. 
 
My thanks to Buzz Coleman for permission to use his excellent photographs. 

Sport 16 donated in memory of Kay Brown 

Billy & Ellis 

Support group briefing 
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A Fine Weekend,   Richard Day 
                                                                                                              
ñWhatôs wrong with the engine?ò ñIt has started leaking again.ò Thus begun a familiar 
conversation with my wife Iôd been having of late regarding our small Mariner outboard. It was 
showing the aftershocks of having been briefly, but indubitably, dropped head first into the 
murk of Benfleet creek. 
 
ñIôll have to go ashore and get a proper look at it.ò And so began the tidal countdown that would 
decide if our plan of getting away for the weekend would have a disappointing curtailment. 
   As luck would have it, one of the Yacht club seniors, an engineer called John, was happy to 
assist in decoding the puzzling petrol leak and before too long he had the motor whizzing 
merrily along as if fresh off the chandlerôs shelf. ñYESò, I thought to myself, and it looked like 

game-on again. We would have to get a move on 
though because we were already at slack water and we 
hadnôt watered or provisioned the boat yet. 
 
   I raced out to the mooring, like one of those maniacs 
you see on the dreaded water bikes, and tried to put out 
of my mind all the miserable episodes of fouling the 
buoy or line under the boat before leaving, that are so 
aggravating. As I boarded ñAgapeò, I was willing the 
wind to continue to press abeam of our little yacht, so 
that I could ease the boat away to leeward. I rushed 
through all preliminary checks and opened all the 
valves, switched on the reliable Beta diesel, and started 
to join the sink line and float to the two big chain ends.  
 
I remembered, in passing, how a month earlier I had 
been knee deep in mud fitting new shackles after one 
end had come away in a storm. I had nearly sliced my 
finger off, but now I had the assurity that all was well 
beneath the pudding. 
 

ñDonôt tell me the wind has moved to directly asternò, I 
said to myself. But almost as if the wind had heard my 
complaint, it moved back to abeam and with a 
desperate heave out to windward, the dreaded buoy 
was well and truly launched. Mercifully it remained in 
view and bobbed gently away from ñAgapeò in a 
teasing way as if to say, ñYou havenôt mastered me 
yet you knowò, and so, I was away. 
 
I made fast to the staging beside the slipway, as 
someone seemed to be spending an age trying to 
nuzzle an enormous catamaran up to the barge. We 
loaded and watered, and then it was all systems go 
for a tense exit from the muddy shoals on a falling 
tide.  We negotiated Benfleet creek successfully, and 
then also the dreaded Bargander sand, where I had 
spent a humiliating night in our first season afloat, 
high and dry on the sands. 
 

Luz in the galley 

Richard 
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We made directly for Stangate creek, as we have come to resent the 
early morning wake up call for collection of mooring fees at 
Queenborough. We have already, in what is only our fourth season, 
spent many a happy and restful night anchoring at Stangate, as well 
as the odd hellish one with the anchor dragging in the small hours. 
Happily this night was one of the former, and the following day we had 
a jolly time traipsing around Bedlamôs Bottom in the tender looking for 
historical artefacts and generally exploring. Then it was back to the 
mothership for a quick drink and a snack.  
 
The weather all weekend, although windless, was beautifully warm 
and I felt that a quick dip in the creek would be bracing, but 
invigorating. Having cast adrift the horseshoe buoy with its 30 or so 
metres of float line, I made for the shore where I could make some 
more historical observations. Coming my way to investigate was a 
solitary black seal that disappeared nervously in response to my 
shouted greeting. It looked just like a black dog swimming along, 
except for its superior expertise, and I was sorry that our close 
encounter had been so brief. 
 

After supper we pressed on up the Medway under power 
until we opened up that lovely stretch opposite Chatham 
known as ñCockham Reachò. We were delighted to find a 
vacant mooring here, although it was pretty lively with 
passing traffic and rather bumpy during the night. In fact 
shortly after we had tied up, a gigantic monster of a ship 
came down the river, its stern swinging right out, 
precariously close to the moored yachts on the bend. 
Later on in the evening, we heard the sound of a live 
band coming down the fairway, and we enjoyed a little 
boogie on deck to the sounds of the ñparty boatò paddle 
steamer. 
 
In the morning we spent a lovely day, whizzing to and 
from the Medway Yacht Club, whose hospitality was 

warm and genuine. After a comfortable 
shower, we took a beautiful stroll past Upnor 
Castle, and from there, discovered a 24hour 
supermarket where we were able to restock a 
few basics (ice lolly). Then we went back to 
Stangate Creek to bring up once again in the 
company of all the wildlife. In the morning we 
had a breezy sail back to the Ray, after which 
I fell for the sucker punch and grounded in 
the middle of the creek, going for the 
mysterious ñYò buoy. Aptly named I felt. We 
soon lifted off again, and after we had tied up 
and shut down our lovely little boat, it was 
time to make our way home to face the 
humdrum of our everyday lives once again, to 
dream of further East Coast boating 
adventures.  

Ray Day friends 

Richard at work 

óAgapeô 
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My First Cruiser.   Maurice Cooper 
 
Since childhood, I have always been interested in boats, sailing, 
motor, rowing, etc. In 1946, at the age of 14, I decided to build a 
10ô ñflatieò.  As far as I know, fibreglass had not yet been 
invented, so it was in wood, which in 1947 was still rationed ï 
you could only buy £1 worth per month.  

 
The bottom consisted of 1ò 
thick by 6ò tongue and groove 
planking, while the sides were 
3/8ò by 6ò clinker construction.   
And the total cost was £7 14s 
3d (7 pounds, 14 shillings and three pence), 
including the pair of oars at £1-12-6.  I named 
the flatie ñTymò after my pet cat who 
had recently died. 
 
As a typical yachtsman, I soon 
wanted something bigger, so in 

1949 I decided to build a small motor sailing cruiser.  My next-door 
neighbour, Don Collett, also a Benfleet Yacht Club member, designed 
the cruiser.  He was looking forward to seeing it finished but 
unfortunately he emigrated to New Zealand before the boat was 
launched.  Don has now died, but I did show the pictures of the boat to 
his daughters when Elaine and I visited New Zealand a few years ago. 
 
I built the boat in the front garden of my home in Thundersley Park 
Road. And recorded everything, date, price, use etc., in a book which I 
still have.  I named the boat ñAlmaò which was a combination of my 
motherôs name ALice and my fatherôs name MAurice 

 
The bottom was 1ò x 6ò 
tongue and groove and 
the sides were 9ò x 5/8ò 
planks hard chine construction.  I used a variety of 
woods ï frames were oak, floors oak, planking pine, 
deck mahogany, stem elm, sternboard oak, and keel 
oak.  The wood all came to the princely sum of £47-11
-5 (47 pounds, 11 shillings and 5 pence). The boats 
dimensions were LOA 21ô, LWL 17ô, beam 6ô6ò, 
draught 2ô6ò 
 
 

Additional items for the boat included an anchor for 9 
shillings 11 pence, boat hook for 2 shillings 11 pence, 
the propeller and shaft was 13 pounds 14 shillings 
and nine pence and the engine was a 6 horsepower, 
two stroke, twin cylinder horizontal Royal Enfield ex-
government engine costing £20. 

Elaine and Maurice  

Flatie óTymô 

óAlmaô under construction  

Lifting óAlmaô out of front garden, 
almost scraping the electric cables 

Launching óAlmaô 


